

Democracy and Adjustment in Niger: A Conflict of Rationales

Vincent Bonnecase

▶ To cite this version:

Vincent Bonnecase. Democracy and Adjustment in Niger: A Conflict of Rationales. International Review of Social History, 2021, 66 (S29), pp.181-214. 10.1017/S0020859021000183. halshs-03509046

HAL Id: halshs-03509046 https://shs.hal.science/halshs-03509046

Submitted on 3 Jan 2022

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Democracy and adjustment in Niger A conflict of rationales

Vincent Bonnecase (CNRS-IMAf, Paris, France)

Préversion de l'article

V. Bonnecase, Democracy and Adjustment in Niger: A Conflict of Rationales. *International Review of Social History*, n° 66 (S29), 2021, p. 181-214

Abstract

In the early 1990s, Niger saw growing anger towards the military regime in power, not only because of police violence, but also due to its economic and social policies, particularly its first structural adjustment programme. After several months of revolts, the regime fell, giving way to a democratic government in 1991. Under pressure from international financial institutions, the new government quickly embarked on the same economic and social path as the previous one and adopted an adjustment policy, resistance to which had played a fundamental role in its accession to power. The government faced increasing street protests, and was overthrown by the army in January 1996, with most of the population not mobilizing to protect the democratic institutions. This article examines the conflicts of rationales that marked these few years, and shows how, by whom, and to what extent these rationales were opposed in practical terms. It also offers a social history of the adjustments by looking at how they were received by the people. By so doing, it looks back at a moment that has profoundly marked Niger's recent history: in this country, as in others, the adjustments have reconfigured rivalries, produced violence, and left an indelible mark on the political imaginary up to the present day.

The National Conference of Niger, which was intended to lay the foundations for a democratic regime in the country, took place between 29 July and 3 November 1991. It brought together representatives from various components of Nigerien society, and was the culmination of several years of mobilisation against the violence of the existing military regime and its economic and social direction. The reduction in public expenses that followed the signature of an initial structural adjustment programme (SAP) with the international financial institutions at the beginning of the 1980s had led to major demonstrations that were violently repressed by the authorities. Demonstrations increased at the beginning of the 1990s, when the government announced new austerity and liberalisation measures and the adoption of a new SAP. It was therefore not unexpected that the delegates at the National Conference would reject any new adjustment policy in 1991, at the same time as the country was undertaking a process of democratisation. The first free, multi-party elections in the country's history were held in February 1993. A few months later, the elected government, which was made up in part of people who had marched against the military regime and its liberalisation policies in the previous decade, announced that negotiations with the financial institutions would be restarted with a view to adopting a new PAS. When the devaluation of the CFA franc led to a sudden increase in prices in January 1994, the social climate became plagued with deep tensions, intensified by partisan struggles. The new regime was overturned by the army in January 1996, with most people failing to mobilise to protect the democratic institutions¹.

This story also recalls others. At the beginning of the 1990s, many countries in sub-Saharan Africa experienced social revolts against a backdrop of authoritarian regimes and structural adjustments that produced a democratisation process, the pursuit of adjustments and the overturn of elected governments a few years later². Parallels can also be drawn with the Arab revolts that broke out in 2011, founded on aspirations for democracy and improved living conditions, before leading to major disappointment and the restoration of authoritarian rule. As far as Europe is concerned, at least in its first stages, it might evoke the trajectory of Greece in 2015, which experienced significant social movements and the installation of a new government that in the end was forced to bend to international demands and establish a policy its members had fought against before coming to power.

Every story has its own specific elements, but there is one that links all of them: they bring different opposing rationalities into play. In the 1990s, a return to an adjustment policy seemed to many Nigeriens to be inconsistent: how could a democratic government that had just been installed close down public services, reduce wages, devalue the currency, increase prices and generally do the opposite of what it had been elected to do? At the same time, the adoption of an adjustment programme seemed to its initiators to be extremely rational, given the catastrophic situation of Nigerien public expenses: how could a poor country continue to spend more than it earned? It is not a question of treating these different forms of rationality – economic and political – as two separate, watertight spheres: military coups d'état could also have an economic cost, as prior debates on the relationship between democracy and development suggest³. It is more a question of anchoring them within actual antagonisms in

¹ For a political history of Niger written by one of its most prominent actors of the 1990s, see André Salifou, *L'histoire du Niger* (Paris, 2011).

² Pearl T. Robinson, "The National Conference Phenomenon in Francophone Africa", *Comparative Studies in Society and History*, vol. 36, no. 3 (1994), pp. 575-610.

³ Seymour Martin Lipset. "Some Social Requisites of Democracy: Economic Development and Political Legitimacy", *The American Political Science Review*, vol. 53, no. 1 (1959), pp. 69–105.

order to see how, by whom and in what form they were strenuously contested during the democratisation process of the 1990s, before "the right thing" was imposed. This will lead us to reflect more generally on this question of rationality and politics. While the idea that there are no other possible policies – the famous "there is no alternative" – has lent legitimacy to the adoption of liberal economic reforms in many democratic societies for about forty years, it is important to see how what is rational from one standpoint can seem totally absurd from another, and how legitimate rationalities can thereby become the result of conflicts and power relations.

In this study, I will also seek to provide a social history of adjustments, with a particular focus on how they have been received by the people, following the so-called "politics from below" approach⁴. Structural adjustment programmes have been the subject of numerous critical interpretations of their social effects, in particular through the prism of education or health⁵. Their propensity for making the poor even more fragile has been widely highlighted, including – retrospectively – by the people who initiated them⁶. However, this critical interpretation, which is based on sources mobilised by international institutions to understand the effects of their policies, has essentially remained a history from within⁷. There are scarcely any popular histories of adjustments that might make it possible to reflect on how they were connected to local political dynamics, and in particular to aspirations for democracy⁸. It is to this area of thought that this article wishes to contribute, starting with the case of Niger, where adjustments have reconfigured antagonism, produced violence and left traces in the political imaginary in a way that still seems to be particularly enlightening today.

This work is based on a number of different areas of research conducted in Niamey over a period of ten years, the most recent of which, dating from 2019, was specifically dedicated to this association between democratisation and structural adjustments. I have relied on written Nigerien sources, in particular the accurate reports of the discussions at the National Conference, and the press, which was opening up in an unprecedentedly pluralist way at the time: these archives reflect not only social mobilisations and grand political plans, but also to the general atmosphere and feelings, and a spirit of the time made up of hopes, expectations and disappointments. I will also draw on interviews conducted with individuals who took part in the social struggles of the 1980s and 1990s, in particular members of associations and trade unions, as well as people who did not belong to political organisations, who experienced this moment more in their everyday lives through discussions on street corners and the events in their daily lives⁹. Using these different sources as my starting point, the challenge I pose here,

-

⁴ Jean-François Bayart, Achille Mbembe and Comi Toulabor, *Le politique par le bas en Afrique noire:* Contribution à une problématique de la démocratie (Paris, 1992).

⁵ See, for example, Hélène Charton and Sarah Fichtner (eds.), "Faire l'école", *Politique africaine*, no. 139: Special Issue (2015); Laëtitia Atlani-Duault and Laurent Vidal (eds.), "La santé globale, nouveau laboratoire de l'aide internationale?", *Revue Tiers-monde*, no. 215: Special Issue (2013), pp. 7-164.

⁶ Joseph Stiglitz, La Grande Désillusion (Paris, 2002).

⁷ Jeffrey Chwieroth, *The Capital idea, the IMF and the rise of financial liberalization* (Princeton, 2010).

⁸ While there is a significant bibliography of the economic effects of democracy, it is far more unusual to ask what liberal economic policies have done for democracy in Africa. On this question, see Ernest Harsch, "Structural Adjustment and Africa's Democracy", *Africa Today*, vol. 40, no. 4 (1993), pp. 7-29; Mojúbàolú Olúfúnké Okome, *A Sapped Democracy: The Political Economy of the Structural Adjustment Program and the Political Transition in Nigeria*, 1983-1993 (Lanham, 1998); Kwame Boafo-Arthur, "Ghana: Structural Adjustment, Democratization, and the Politics of Continuity", *African Studies Review*, vol. 42, no. 2 (1999), pp. 41-47.

⁹ A large part of the interviews with members of trade union and political organisations took place around Alternative Espaces Citoyens, many of whose members, who mobilised in the years between 1980 and 1990,

assuming a narrative posture, will also be to tell a story with an unhappy ending, albeit one in which unhappiness has not been continuous if one considers the moments of popular joy that punctuated it: as well as inviting an "eventful conception" of temporality¹⁰, I will also focus on each of these moments individually, without interpreting them in the light of what happened later.

When 'adjusted' peoples aspired to democracy

In Niamey these days it is not easy to imagine a time when for a large number of Nigeriens, democracy offered the perspective of not only greater participation in political life by everybody but also an improvement in living conditions: it is more common to recall the democratisation of the 1990s as a catastrophe from this standpoint. In order to imagine a moment such as this, one needs to plunge back into the social revolts and ordinary discontent that marked the end of the authoritarian regime, distinguishing between this story and the memories its protagonists may have of it, informed by what happened subsequently: more broadly, contrary to any retrospective constructivism, it means asking what makes it possible from the sources to understand what other futures might have been possible and envisaged by those who lived through those times¹¹.

The torments of the "conjoncture"

At the beginning of the 1980s, Niger was living under an authoritarian government. The single-party regime that had been established under President Diori Hamani at the time of independence was overturned by a coup d'état in 1974, and the country passed under the control of a Supreme Military Council (CMS) led by Lieutenant Colonel Seyni Kountché until 1987. During this period, visible protests were limited: opposition parties were banned, mobilisations were strictly monitored and the workers' unions, which were part of the *Union des Syndicats des Travailleurs du Niger* (USTN), practiced "responsible participation", to use its leaders' terminology¹². This did not prevent ordinary anger from being displayed towards the regime, although its forms and purposes are hard to decipher because it was essentially situated outside the most expected political spaces, and cannot be inferred from mobilisations¹³.

We will begin with a reality. Globally, the 1980s corresponded with a period of greater material difficulties for the Nigerien working classes, compared with the previous five years. Following the fall of President Diori Hamani, the country's economy had enjoyed a relative boom thanks to uranium, its main extractive resource, exports of which had multiplied four times, and the price of which had gone up by five times between 1974 and 1980. In the first place, this

maintained a relative distance from government matters. My interviews with non-militants were carried out in two working-class districts, the one I was living in, Kirkisoye, on the outskirts, and the other where I spent a good number of days, the *Petit Marché* district, in the centre.

¹⁰ William Sewell, "The temporalities of capitalism", *Socio-Economic Review*, Vol. 6, Issue 3 (2008), pp. 517-537. See also the invitation from Amin Allal and Marie Vannetzel to take "what is going on" and " currently emerging situations" seriously in order to question restoring authoritarianism ("Des lendemains qui déchantent? Pour une sociologie des moments de restauration", *Politique africaine*, no. 146, 2017, p. 27).

¹¹ Frederick Cooper, Le colonialisme en question. Théorie, connaissance, histoire (Paris, 2010), p. 29.

¹² Mamadou Gazibo, "Gloire et misère du mouvement syndical nigérien", *Politique africaine*, no. 69 (1998), pp. 126-134.

¹³ By investigating ordinary anger without inferring mobilisations or collective action, I am pursuing an approach I used in my work in Burkina Faso. See Vincent Bonnecase, *Les prix de la colère. Une histoire de la vie chère au Burkina Faso* (Paris, 2019), p. 11 *et seq*.

benefited foreign companies, which owned almost 70% of the share capital of the uranium mines, but it also translated into a significant increase in the Nigerien State's resources, enabling it to build schools and clinics, support manufacturing and develop public services, while also greatly increasing wages, with the minimum wage more than doubling in five years 14. By contrast, some data identify a stagnation, or even a deterioration, in living conditions in the 1980s. Whereas the number of primary school teachers had doubled between 1975 and 1980, is increased by no more than 25% between 1981 and 1986, which only made it possible to keep the average number of pupils per class at 43¹⁵. The number of Nigerien doctors reached its peak in 1980, and fell during the remainder of the decade, while the number of nurses increased less quickly than the population 16. Domestic household water consumption, which increased continuously during the 1970s, fell suddenly in the 1980s, while a drop in food production led to a famine in the middle of the decade¹⁷.

The 1980s also coincided precisely with a period when a structural adjustment policy was implemented in Niger. Faced with a decline in the price of uranium, the Nigerien government saw its external debt quadruple between 1980 and 1982, when it represented a third of the country's gross domestic product¹⁸. This led it to enter into negotiations with the international financial institutions, which, following a process of ideological transformation, had made liberalisation the first condition for the development of the African continent¹⁹. In 1982, an initial "stabilisation programme" signed with the IMF imposed significant budget cuts and economic liberalisation measures, while allowing the government to benefit from a restructuring of its external debt. Four similar agreements were signed subsequently between 1983 and 1986, which taken as a whole constituted the first structural adjustment programme Niger had ever seen²⁰.

While this period has remained in the collective memory as one of great difficulties, there is nothing to indicate that the Nigerien people attributed them to the adjustment policies at the time. The first SAP was barely mentioned in the press, except retroactively some years later²¹, and the very concept of "adjustment" was still unknown to many people²²: it was another term with economic connotations that became used as a popular way to describe the difficulties affecting the population: "conjoncture" (the "downturn"). Initially used by Nigerien political leaders to signify an "economic downturn" after the years of development supported by income from uranium, it rapidly became part of the vocabulary of everyday life. One also sees it being used in the press and in university writings from the beginning of the 1980s²³, as well as in

¹⁴ Emmanuel Grégoire, "Niger: un État à forte teneur en uranium", *Hérodote*, no. 142 (2011), p. 211.

¹⁵ Direction de la Statistique et de la Démographie, Annuaire statistique "Séries longues" (Niamey, 1991), p. 65.

¹⁶ *Ibid.*, p. 51.

¹⁷ *Ibid.*, pp. 97 and 136.

¹⁸ *Ibid.*, p. 221.

¹⁹ Dieter Plehwe, "The Origins of the Neoliberal Economic Development Discourse" in Philip Mirowski and Dieter Plehwe (eds.), The Road from Mont Pelerin. The Making of the Neoliberal Thought Collective, London, Harvard University Press (2009), pp. 238-279

²⁰ Salifou, *Histoire du Niger*, p. 291.

²¹ "Conférence débat sur la situation socio-économique du Niger. Une politique d'ajustement est incontournable", Le Sahel, 23 April 1990.

²² According to my interviews, no one recalled having heard any talk of adjustment when the first SAP was implemented in the 1980s, while the second SAP was immediately popularised as such in the 1990s.

²³ Archives Diplomatiques, Nantes (hereafter, AD), Niamey-105, USN, "Le Niger à l'heure de la conjoncture », 18 March 1983.

ordinary everyday conversations, including in Djerma, Tamasheq and Peul (the country's main languages). Everyone used the word "conjoncture", even if they did not speak French: to use the words of a retired former government official, "everyone [understood] everyone who said "there's the conjoncture", "there's the conjoncture"²⁴. The great popularisation of the word in Nigerien society showed a popular propensity for appropriating economic objects and giving them a new meaning associated with its own reality²⁵.

Not everyone shared the same concept of what the *conjoncture* was, however. Everybody had had a particular experience of it, even though one person's memory would partially reflect someone else's and produce a shared memory for both of them. One of its great manifestations, which is cited repeatedly, is that "there was no money" or that "it wasn't circulating"²⁶. In the 1980s, the "*conjoncture*" therefore became a customary way of rejecting requests for material assistance from one's family circle. A usual way of addressing these requests was to say: "abokina yanzou babou koudi, conjoncture tche" (in Haoussa: "My friend, there's nothing, there's a downturn")²⁷. This lack of money in circulation limited opportunities for remunerative business activities as well as informal solidarity relationships, which was inconsistent with people's moral representations of the proper functioning of the economy²⁸.

Another way in which the *conjuncture* manifested itself markedly was through price increases or, more covertly, through operations aimed at camouflaging the increase by changing the weight or volume of consumer goods. The *conjoncture* is therefore sometimes recalled as a moment when litres stop being "real litres" and kilos stopped being "real kilos" ²⁹. These operations left a trace in the vernacular names given to consumer goods. The best-known example is the bottle used for Braniger, the most widely-consumed beer in the country: in 1986, it went from 66 to 48 centilitres with no change in price, which led its consumers to call it "the *conjoncture*" ³⁰. Another example was bread: consumption had increased since the 1970s under the influence of international aid, but its per-unit price was changed regularly by official decree. Today, if one asks a bread seller for a "quarter of a baguette", he cuts it into three pieces and takes a piece: in other words, a whole baguette is made up of three "quarters" (both in French and in the local languages). This can lead to assumptions about the past, as we see in this interview with a couple where the husband was born during the *conjoncture*:

- [Me] How many quarters are there in a loaf of bread?
- [*The wife*] Three.
- [Her husband interrupts] No, no, four. "Quarters" means that it's divided into four.

²⁴ Interview with D., a former public official, Niamey, 6 March 2019.

²⁵ Jane Guyer, Marginal Gains. Monetary Transactions in Atlantic Africa (Chicago, 2004).

²⁶ Interviews in the Petit Marché district of Niamey, March 2019.

²⁷ Interview with D., a former public official, Niamey, 6 March 2019.

²⁸ Jane Guyer, Kabiru Salami and Olusanya Akinlade, ""Kò s'ówó": il n'y a pas d'argent!", *Politique africaine*, no. 124 (2011), pp. 43-65.

²⁹ Vincent Bonnecase, "Politique des prix, vie chère et contestation sociale à Niamey: quels répertoires locaux de la colère?", *Politique africaine*, no. 130 (2013), p. 108.

³⁰ 2019 saw the end of the "conjoncture" as a bottle of beer: Braniger went out of business.

- [She replies] Yes, but there are three quarters in a baguette, no? I'm talking about bread. As for the rest, I don't know [laughter]. Maybe when you were small, baguettes were bigger³¹.

One final frequently cited manifestation of the *conjoncture* was the more difficult access to salaried status, which has a tangible and moral resonance that goes beyond just the salaried workers. After independence, the development of the salaried employment gave rise to strong expectations, not only because its tangible repercussions had multiplied due to redistribution, but also because it supported shared ways of expressing expectations of justice from the authorities, particularly in urban spaces³². The *conjoncture* years corresponded to a period when these salary resources dried up: while the number of salary earners multiplied four times in the private sector during the 1970s, it fell during the 1980s³³. As for employees in government offices, they increased tenfold between 1961 and 1984, before stagnation in the years that followed³⁴. Even today, this drop in salary resources is still remembered – through repeated failures to pass the civil service entrance examination, the scarcity of offers of employment or the loss of job by a family member – as is the resentment this caused towards the regime in power³⁵.

The fact that this decade-long downturn period meant years of material problems was nothing exceptional in itself: the previous ten-year period had also been noteworthy for the most significant episodes of drought and famine since the beginning of the 20th century, which associated the whole of Sahel with great poverty in collective perceptions for many years³⁶. What was new about the 1980s, which led to the popularity of the word "conjoncture", was more the fact that a central significance in these problems that were experienced by most people on a daily basis was attributed if not to the direction of the economic policies, then in any event to the economy itself.

Economic anger, political anger

Although this powerful economic resentment translated into only a limited number of protests in an extremely authoritarian context, they were not totally non-existent. At the time, the principal protest force was the Union des Scolaires Nigériens (USN). Formed in 1960, it initially brought together the country's college and high school students and Nigerien students abroad. With the opening of the University of Niamey in 1973, the USN experienced an upturn that led to a larger number of strikes and protests in the country that went far beyond teaching issues³⁷. A study of these mobilisations reveals an increasingly close association between challenging the repressive dimension of the military government and its economic direction in

³¹ Interview with R. and K., residents of Kirkisove, 12 March 2019.

³² Bonnecase, Les prix de la colère, pp. 170-191.

³³ Direction de la statistique et de la démographie, *Annuaire statistique*, pp. 76-77.

³⁴ *Ibid.*, pp. 82-83.

³⁵ Interviews in the Petit Marché district of Niamey, March 2019.

³⁶ Vincent Bonnecase, *La pauvreté au Sahel*, Paris, Karthala, 2011.

³⁷ On the history of the USN, see these works by Tatiana Smirnova: "Student activism in Niger: Subverting the "limited pluralism", 1960-83", *Africa*, no. 89 (2019), pp. 167-188; "La violence comme mode de régulation politique. La CASO et les mobilisations étudiantes dans le Niger des années 1990", *Politique africaine*, no. 157 (2020).

the context of the adjustments: the USN played an important role in this combined rejection of authoritarianism and liberalisation policies during the 1980s.

The tracts written by the USN offer a good overview of its activities. The fact that they were so carefully collected by the French consular services as part of its surveillance of a former colony makes it possible to utilise them in order to gauge the evolution of the union body during a period of adjustment. In the 1970s and 1980s, its tracts focused on living conditions, not only in schools and universities, but also in the country as a whole due to the impact of repeated droughts. Significantly, the most important movements led by the USN in this period took place in 1973, 1976 and 1983, which were all years of significant national food shortages³⁸. During these years, the image of a "hungry people" was a recurring one in the tracts distributed in Niamey, along with scholarships, student housing and the organisation of examinations. This image has a literal significance in the country in which a significant segment of the population suffers from hunger and malnutrition, but it also has a more metaphorical meaning, in that the authorities' responsibility for the production of food and the image of the granary State are a fundamental register of political legitimacy³⁹.

In the 1980s, the government's economic direction, apart from the question of people's living conditions, became a more significant motive for mobilisations by school pupils and university students. The first "stabilisation programme", which was signed with the IMF in 1982, imposed significant budget cuts on the civil service. The effects of this were immediately visible in the education sector: the government adopted a declaration known as "Zinder", which proposed that the State's education costs should be transferred to the parents of pupils and local government⁴⁰. This was when the World Bank and the IMF made their first appearance in USN tracts, which signalled a notable development in its discourse: although it had always had an international dimension, France had been the focus of criticism up to that time, whether it was a question of its "companies [giving up] the country to imperialism"⁴¹, its "neo-colonial" government⁴² or its Head of State, who was presented as the "President of the French Republics of Africa"⁴³. At the beginning of the 1980s, the Bretton Woods institutions became a new target of the USN, which accused the CMS of "delivering the country bound hand and foot into the jaws of the IMF" after the signature of a new stabilisation agreement in 1983⁴⁴.

This new development overlapped with a growing rejection of authoritarianism, while Seyni Kountché's regime hardened its attitude towards protests. In May 1883, with a rejection of the Zinder declaration as a backdrop, the USN's mobilisations gave rise to very extensive repression. Starting from a highly localised conflict ⁴⁵, they led to the largest protest

³⁸ Boureima Alpha Gado, *Une histoire des famines au Sahel. Étude des grandes crises alimentaires (XIX^e-XX^e siècles)* (Paris, 1993).

³⁹ Vincent Bonnecase, "Faim et mobilisations sociales au Niger dans les années 1970 et 1980: une éthique de la subsistance?", *Genèses*, no. 81 (2010), pp. 5-24.

⁴⁰ Conseil national pour la société de développement, *Conférence-débat sur l'école nigérienne. Déclaration de Zinder* (Niamey, 1982).

⁴¹ AD, Niamey-105, Association des élèves du lycée national, untitled tract, 22 February 1973.

⁴² AD, Niamey-105, USN, tract entitled "Échec à la coopération!", 20 January 1972.

⁴³ AD, Niamey-105, USN, Lomé Section, open letter to President Diori, 3 February 1972.

⁴⁴ AD, Niamey-105, USN, tract entitled "Le Niger à l'heure de la conjoncture", 18 March 1983.

⁴⁵ The invalidation of the theses of around twenty students by the École Supérieure d'Agronomie had led to a protest by their colleagues and as a response to the temporary total closure of the college by the authorities, followed by solidarity mobilisations in other establishments.

demonstration Niamey had seen since independence, bringing together "a thousand people"⁴⁶, according to the French Embassy, and "several thousand" according to the USN ⁴⁷. The authorities' reaction was a violent one: dozens of students were imprisoned in a military camp, while others were forcibly recruited into the government administration and sent to regions far from the capital. One of them, Amadou Boubakar, died during interrogation due to "isolation after a slightly overlong march", according to the official version relayed by the French Ambassador, so that there was "no reason to doubt it"⁴⁸. This repression put an end to the USN's demonstrations for several years. Officially, it was dissolved, but it continued its struggle against the reductions in public expenses and government violence, the central focus of tracts that continued to be written clandestinely.

"Structural adjustment" was still a fairly abstract notion, however, including among the most militant pupils and students. The latter saw the changes in economic policies through their daily realities far more than through the prism of an ideological struggle against liberalism. Immediately after the signature of the stabilisation programme, the Nigerien government put a stop to free school supplies in primary schools, and decided to end boarding at colleges and high schools, which was a very real penalty for all the young people who needed to find accommodation because they had come from their villages to study in the city. A similar measure that has remained in the memory⁴⁹ shows the way in which liberalisation policies were perceived in practice as being relevant to both a new economic direction on the part of the government *and* the brutality of power: stopping boarding meant both reducing public expenses and putting an end to potential hotbeds of the country, because it was often in these places that pupils and students met to write their tracts and prepare their demonstrations.

The implementation of a policy to ease tension by General Ali Saibou, who came to power after the death of Seyni Kountché in 1987, encouraged renewed mobilisations. Local sections of the USN, which was deprived of a legal existence, re-formed in schools and universities, especially the Union des Etudiants Nigériens de l'Université de Niamey (UENUN), which became the spearhead of the protest movement. The Nigerien government therefore embarked on the "Education III" project, which was established in 1987 by the World Bank for sub-Saharan countries, and which led to new budget reductions in the education sector⁵⁰. The criteria for granting scholarships were revised so as to be more selective, and the "programme policy", which guaranteed that students would be recruited into a government administration at the time they went to university, was abandoned; this had a powerful impact because of the challenges access to the Civil Service by a family member posed for his or her family. This project gave greater visibility to the role of international financial institutions in the country's economic policies. As the country's first independent newspaper explained some years later: "The World Bank entered the Nigerien vocabulary at the time of Education III"⁵¹. Aside from the education issue, economic liberalisation became the target of USN tracts, which castigated a "structural adjustment policy [that] leads to the privatisation of a certain number of companies and State

-

⁴⁶ AD, Niamey-106, letter from the French Ambassador to Niger to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, 13 May 1983.

⁴⁷ AD, Niamey-105, USN, tract entitled "A la mémoire des scolaires martyrs", 1 May 1985 (handwritten).

⁴⁸ AD, Niamey-106, letter from the French Ambassador to Niger to the Minister of Foreign Affairs, 13 May 1983.

⁴⁹ Interviews at Alternatives Espace Citoyen, Niamey, March 2019.

⁵⁰ World Bank, "Education III" project (Washington, 1987).

⁵¹ "La Banque mondiale prête à aider le Niger si... ", *Haské*, 17 December 1991.

offices and to the closure of certain sectors that are judged by the international financial bodies to be unprofitable"⁵².

At the end of the day, these 1980s mobilisations reveal the tangible profile the adjustment gradually acquired among the people who were most invested in the protests within Nigerien society, as well as the political meaning they initially attributed to it. As we know, in many countries, the new liberal doxa was imposed in authoritarian contexts, "the export of liberalism" by international institutions having preceded the call for democracy⁵³. It is also important to understand, however, what this chronology means through people's representations: in Niger, neoliberal policies were *first* seen as the product of a military regime before *later* being associated with democracy.

From anger to revolt: 1990

On 9 February 1990, Niger experienced a day of insurrection that undoubtedly still marks the history of the country to this day, first because of the bloody way it played out, with three demonstrators killed by soldiers and many others injured, but also because of its effects: this day played a key role in the democratisation of the country. It was therefore an "event": that is, to use Sewell's approach, facts that modified the very structure of the society within which they were produced⁵⁴. By retracing what happened on that day, the various motives that drove its participants, the elements that made it possible and its immediate ramifications, it becomes possible to show that the revolt was against both authoritarianism and the structural adjustment, to the point where it is difficult to distinguish which of them inspired the people who took to the streets that year.

At the beginning of 1990, the pupil and student activism led by the USN was thriving. Among the most common issues of concern were rejection of the Education III project promoted by the World Bank and the question of scholarships, accommodation and employment opportunities, as well as political freedoms and rejection of the brutality of the military regime, memories of which were very much alive on the university campus: general assemblies were held in an area that had been baptised "Place AB" in memory of Amadou Boubakar, who had been killed in 1983. A large demonstration was planned for 9 February 1990 in defence of a five-point platform of demands that included access to university works for all students, access to registration, teacher recruitment, the withdrawal of the Education III project and legal recognition of the USN, which was still officially banned⁵⁵. One of the practical challenges for the organisers was how to cross the bridge linking the University district on the right bank to the rest of the city. Many saw it as an "insurmountable obstacle" in previous years, students

10

⁵² AD, Niamey-105, USN / UENUN, "Lettre ouverte au chef de l'État", 23 January 1989.

⁵³ Yves Dezalay and Bryant Garth, *The Internationalization of Palace Wars. Lawyers, Economists, and the Contest to Transform Latin America States* (Chicago, 2002).

⁵⁴ William Sewell, "Historical Events as transformations of structures: Inventing Revolution at the Bastille", *Theory and Society*, vol. 25, no. 6 (1996), pp. 841-881.

⁵⁵ Archives of the UENUN, University of Niamey (hereafter, AU), "Plateforme revendicative du 8 décembre 1989".

⁵⁶ Interview with T., a former Secretary-General of the UENUN, 7 March 2019.

had made a habit of crossing it by night in small groups on the eve of demonstrations and then assembling in Place de la Concertation, which began to emerge as a "place of anger" ⁵⁷.

On that morning of 9 February, there was a widespread feeling of danger on campus: in addition to the memory of Amadou Boukaré, the fate reserved for similar demonstrations on the continent was a part of all the discussions: less than a year earlier, the repression of a demonstration in Lubumbashi in Zaire had led to the death of a student (according to the official report)⁵⁸. Some elected "to drink [...] a litre of whisky or pastis before days of action, [which] gives you more courage on the marches"⁵⁹. In the centre of the city, an initial gathering in Place de la Concertation was dispersed with truncheons at dawn, and the bridge was guarded by around a hundred police officers, who were ordered not to let the demonstrators through⁶⁰.

When the demonstrators arrived at the police barrier, a delegation asked the officers to be allowed through, but they refused. The order was given to disperse. Tear gas was thrown, to which the students replied by throwing rocks and molotov cocktails, covering their faces with wet handkerchiefs so they could breathe⁶¹. The police asked for reinforcements from the Republican Guard, the Gendarmerie and the Fire Service, in line with the "foreseen plan of action", as those responsible for operations in the field explained later⁶². The troops opened fire. For many students, it was the first time they had heard the crack of bullets, and when they saw demonstrators falling, they understood that they were real⁶³. There was a movement of panicked fear, and the demonstrators retreated towards the university campus. Three were killed on the bridge: Alio Nahanchi, Maman Saguirou and Issaka Kaïné.

The day was a tipping point in protests against the regime. After what the government organ called a "regrettable blunder"⁶⁴, mobilisations intensified, and spread to other sectors of society. The three students who had been killed on 9 February were buried on the 10th, following a silent march that included not only students but also their families and student parent associations, as well as inhabitants of the city who had no ties to the victims: some people recall that on that occasion they took part in their first demonstration, although they were still children⁶⁵. On 16 February, there was another protest march, which was joined by the USTN, marking a turning point in the history of the main workers' trade union. This demonstration was given a religious dimension, with the trade unionists referring to a Muslim practice of reciting verses from the Koran in memory of the dead a week after their deaths. This enabled people who wished to express their "support along the way, murmuring 'Allahou Akbar'"⁶⁶. Although many do not recognise themselves in this practice, because a good number of trade unionists looked more to

⁵⁷ Hélène Combes, David Garibay and Camille Goirand, (eds.), *Les lieux de la colère. Occuper l'espace pour contester, de Madrid à Sanaa* (Paris, 2015).

⁵⁸ Interview with A., a former member of the USN, Niamey, 2 March 2019.

⁵⁹ Interview with I., a former member of the USN executive, Niamey, 7 March 2019.

⁶⁰ National Archives of Niger, Niamey (hereafter, ANN), 11W8.12, National Conference of Niger, discussions on 20 August 1991 dedicated to 9 February 1990.

⁶¹ Interview with M., a former member of the USN, Niamey, 3 March 2019.

⁶² ANN, 11W8.12, National Conference of Niger, discussions on 20 August 1991 dedicated to 9 February 1990.

⁶³ Interview with T., a former member of the USN, Niamey, 3 March 2019.

⁶⁴ Editorial "Une bayure regrettable", *Le Sahel*, 7 March 1990.

⁶⁵ Interviews in the Petit Marché district of Niamey, March 1990.

^{66 &}quot;Les commémorations du 9 février", *Haské*, 1 April 1991.

historical materialism than they did to spirituality⁶⁷, it nonetheless made a contribution towards the expansion of a struggle to which everyone was able to attribute their own meaning.

The shift also lent support to the very purpose of the mobilisations. Up to that time, it had been above all a question of blaming the violence of the regime while struggling for better living conditions. After 9 February, the establishment of democratic institutions became a full-blown cause. It was driven by a favourable international climate due to the similar struggles taking place in neighbouring countries, starting in Benin, where a National Conference declaring itself to be sovereign had just begun⁶⁸. The mobilised populations referred primarily to local realities, however. Although the university year was declared to be "white" (meaning that no diplomas would be validated), students and workers increased the numbers of demonstrations to denounce the government's responsibility for the "massacre of 9 February", while also demanding political openness. Ali Saibou's government was obliged to retreat in the face of these mobilisations, giving the USN legal recognition and allowing greater freedom of expression: in May, the first independent newspaper, Haské ("Clarity" in Haoussa) saw the light of day. On 15 June 1990, the Higher Council for National Orientation, the country's principal government authority, recommended a revision of the Constitution with a view to the development of democratic pluralism⁶⁹. It was five days before the Franco-African Summit in La Baule, which passed virtually unnoticed in Niamey⁷⁰.

The demand for democracy was closely linked to material expectations, however, which expressed themselves through an increasingly shared rejection of the structural adjustment policies, while pressure from the international financial institutions increased. After a visit to Niger by a World Bank and IMF mission, the Prime Minister announced the adoption of a framework economic policy document in September 1990 prior to the signature of a new SAP calling for the "reduction of the wage bill", "the privatisation of public enterprises" and "the dissolution of those for which it has been determined that there is no possibility of a turnaround"⁷¹. The mobilisations against the regime, where it was now possible to hear slogans like "the SAP will not pass!" 72, multiplied, and increasingly radical methods were adopted. In Niamey, the road transport trade unions blocked traffic, leading to violent clashes between police and strikers, several of whom were arrested⁷³. In other towns, students attack symbols of the State, including the police station in Maradi, which was stoned, and the Court in Arlit, which was attacked with clubs⁷⁴. For its part, the USTN organised a five-day inter-profession strike during which Niamey saw its largest protest since independence. Some days later, Ali Saibou proclaimed a multi-party system, and announced that a National Conference would shortly be summoned. As *Haské* enthusiastically proclaimed on the subject of these "days that will turn everything around":

⁶⁷ Interview with I., a former member of the USN executive, Niamey, 7 March 2019.

⁶⁸ Richard Banégas, La démocratie à pas de caméléon. Transition et imaginaires politiques au Bénin (Paris, 2003).

⁶⁹ "Multipartisme et développement", Le Sahel, 2 July 1990.

⁷⁰ This summit, during which François Mitterrand stipulated that French aid to Africa would now be contingent on the adoption of democratic reforms, would sometimes be put forward as one of the main factors behind the democratisation of the continent.

⁷¹ "Programme d'ajustement structurel. L'envers et l'endroit", *Le Sahel*, 18 September 1990.

⁷² Interview with former members of the USN, Niamey, March 2019.

⁷³ "Altercations entre syndicalistes et 'briseurs de grève'", *Haské*, 30 August 1990.

⁷⁴ "Débordement de manifestants à Maradi et à Arlit", *Haské*, 15 November 1990.

"Today's establishment of a multi-party system in Niger is the result of the pressure put on the government by the latest five-day strike. The strike is, of course, part of a series of protest movements driven principally by the trade unions and students, the most dramatic of which was the massacre of 9 February. But due to the extent of its outcome (a virtually total paralysis of all the country's activities) and the demonstration of strength to which it gave rise (almost a hundred thousand people took to the streets in Niamey alone), [this mobilisation] shows that the social instability is [...] an expression of profound discontent"⁷⁵.

At the beginning of the 1990s, virtually the whole of sub-Saharan Africa experienced a wave of democratisation in the wake of Niger. Contrary to analyses that stress the role played by exogenous factors, from the fall of the Berlin Wall to the summit in La Baule, it is now acknowledged that these transformations were more fundamentally related to local dynamics that revealed the historical narrative of democratic practices on the African continent ⁷⁶. However, only very rarely has any study had the objective of studying the actual course of mobilisations (especially if one makes a comparison with what was done at the same time in other parts of the world, in particular Eastern Europe), or studying the "crowd" phenomena taking place in the streets, almost experimentally revealing how these mobilisations can "take off" and, in a manner of speaking, "stick""⁷⁷: in the case of Niger, a new look at this process clearly reveals a close connection between democratic struggles, State violence and structural adjustments, to the point where rejection of the SAP became an important element of political legitimacy for those who took to the streets against the military regime.

The fall

29 July 1991 to 27 January 1996: there were barely four and a half years between these two dates. The former is when the Nigerien conference opened at a time of shared optimism⁷⁸, while the latter is the date of a military coup d'état that led to a sense of resignation, if not support, among a good part of the population⁷⁹. Here, it is not a question of putting the internal and external causes into perspective – following a dialectic of inside and outside – in the fall of Nigerien democracy less than five years after it had been established. The issue is to show that this emerging democracy saw what was possible at once impeded by the liberal economic policy that was imposed on it, not only because it limited the ability of the new leaders to act, but also because it conflicted with the political imaginaries that had led to the social revolt against the military regime.

Starting from joy

_

⁷⁵ "Les cinq jours qui firent tout basculer", *Haské*, 15 November 1990.

⁷⁶ Jean-François Bayart, "La démocratie à l'épreuve de la tradition en Afrique subsaharienne", *Pouvoirs*, no. 129 (2009), pp. 27-44.

⁷⁷ Michel Dobry, "Les causalités de l'improbable et du probable. Notes à propos des manifestations de 1989 en Europe centrale et orientale", *Cultures & Conflits*, no. 17 (1995), p. 2.

⁷⁸ Élodie Apart, "Les modalités de la transition démocratique au Niger: l'expérience de la conférence nationale", in Bernard Salvaing (ed.), *Pouvoirs anciens, pouvoirs modernes de l'Afrique d'aujourd'hui* (Rennes, 2015), pp. 153-167.

⁷⁹ Patrick Quantin, "Retour sur l'analyse d'un coup d'État", *Politique africaine*, no. 62 (1996), pp. 113-116; Emmanuel Grégoire and Jean-Pierre Olivier de Sardan, "Le Niger: mise au point et suite", *Politique africaine*, no. 63 (1996), pp. 136-141.

It is a beautiful scene, so much so that some spectators have reported that its main protagonist slightly overplayed his role⁸⁰. It is 15 August 1991. André Salifou has just been appointed to lead the presidium charged with coordinating the work of the National Conference. He rises to speak to thank his opponent, who has withdrawn in his favour. His voice breaks, and he crouches down and hides his eyes while the over 1,000 delegates who have gathered in a packed sports hall stand to applaud⁸¹. The scene shows a particular moment in Nigerien history, one charged with emotion, which is not easy to retrace if one only uses oral memories. When this moment is invoked in the streets of Niamey, the accounts related about it often devalue or deride it. What took place later influences these accounts, because we know what happened after the conference: four and a half years of social tension, opposition along party lines and disappointments, all ending with a coup d'état. When various sources are heard, the whole problem lies with recreating the emotional tone of the initial moment without weighing it down with feelings that came later, which people inevitably did not have at the time.

In the months preceding the conference, events that would have seemed unthinkable just a few years earlier reflected people's high spirits. One of the most remarkable of these was the women's marches demanding a greater place in future debates. When the National Committee for the Preparation of the National Conference (CNPCN) met in May 1991, it had only one female participant, who resigned in protest against the male hegemony. A large march organised on 13 May from Place de la Concertation brought thousands of women together (see fig. 1 et 2). There were banners that read "No to the Conference without women", "Discrimination" and "We defend our rights" Four days later, a group of women blocked the discussions at the CNPCN, booing the participants who were already in the building and preventing others from accessing it. One of the initiators of this action, who was a trade unionist, castigated the idea that a preparatory committee should only include men on the pretext that it was "technical" Six new women members were admitted to the committee 84.





FIG. 1 and 2. Photographs published in Haské, 1-30 May 1991 and Le Sahel, 14 May 1991

⁸⁰ Discussion at LASDEL, 1 March 2019.

⁸¹ This scene can be viewed in the first minute of the documentary "La Conférence nationale. 98 jours de vérité", which was made by Mahamane Mamadou about the conference. A significant part of the discussions was filmed by the ORTN, available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hNiiW5F6CkI; last accessed 5 May 2020.

⁸² I am basing this on photos that appeared in Le Sahel and Haské.

⁸³ "Madame Bagna Aissata Fall, présidente du Comité de coordination des femmes pour la participation à la commission préparatoire de la conférence nationale", *Haské*, May 1991.

^{84 &}quot;Les travaux de la commission reprennent dans la sérénité", Le Sahel, 20 May 1991.

The selection of the delegates to the National Conference was also a matter of controversy at times. At the end of its work, the CNPN called for 1,204 delegates representing the political parties, the trade unions - nearly all of which were affiliated with the USTN or the USN employers and the government⁸⁵. Although most of the delegates were selected internally by their own organisations, it also happened that their selection gave rise to opposition in the public space, particularly as regards the representatives from the so-called "rural world". The CNPN had only provided for 64 delegates for each of the country's rural districts, explaining that the farmers were "politically unorganised, and therefore fragile and easily corrupted [by the government]"86. They were the only members of the National Conference whose representation was territorial rather than organisational. In certain districts, there was a rivalry among farmers caused by the ongoing transformations and cooperatives, which were the main organised rural structures and answered to the prefectures. The delegate from Gouré, Aliou Aboubakar, explained that he had succeeded in having himself appointed before the cooperatives from the district tried to send their own candidate to Niamey. At the conference, he became the bestknown representative of the rural world, to the point where he would pursue his political career calling himself "Monde Rural" until the end of his life⁸⁷.

On 29 July 1991, President Ali Saibou "declared the conference of the living forces of the nation open" Repeated that day. A USN representative who was staying on the university campus alongside delegates from the rural world recalls them showing their joy, mocking a military regime that was able to block everything, "even the rain for the harvests" Replacement of the harvests of the harvests of the "conference of every hope", while photos showed the smiling faces of women and men with their fists raised. Even the government organ *Le Sahel* had to acknowledge that "joy could be read on every face" On the second day, the National Conference declared itself to be sovereign, thereby relegating Ali Saibou and his government to the background. The Seyni Kountché sports complex, where the conference was held, was re-baptised the "Stade du 29 Juillet", while the crossroads giving on to the Niger Bridge was named "Place des Martyrs" in memory of the great demonstration that had been suppressed a year and a half earlier.

Apart from these most significant initial decisions, the period of the Conference was characterised by a totally new kind of freedom of expression in a country where one might have been afraid of taking a tract into one's hands a few years earlier. As the co-founder of the first Nigerien satirical magazine recalls, "people were not afraid to talk; it was new. Even [in government bodies] there was a free tone; you could find caricatures of the Head of Government

85 ANN, 1W1.1, Conférence nationale, Acte fondamental, "Statuts", 20 July 1991.

⁸⁶ ANN, 1W2.2, National Conference, summary report for 1 August 1991.

⁸⁷ Interview with Aliou Aboubakar, known as Monde Rural, a former rural world delegate at the National Conference, Niamey, 15 August 2009.

⁸⁸ ANN, 1W3.1, National Conference, opening address by Ali Saibou, the President of the Republic, 29 July 1991.

⁸⁹ Interview with M., a former USN delegate at the National Conference, Niamey, 2 March 2019. This ironic attribution of responsibility for the climate echoed a previous one: in 1974, during a drought, the CMS had invested in aeroplanes that were alleged to stimulate clouds and cause rain artificially ("Pluies provoquées: le directeur de la météorologie nationale parle des conditions de réussite de l'opération", *Le Sahel*, 3 July 1974).

^{90 &}quot;Que c'est beau la démocratie", *Haské*, 8 to16 August 1991.

^{91 &}quot;Le grand départ", Le Sahel, 30 July 1991.

^{92 &}quot;La conférence nationale s'autoproclame souveraine", Le Sahel, 31 July 1991.

⁹³ ANN, 1W1.37, National Conference, act naming various public places and buildings in the urban community of Niamey, 30 July 1991.

[...]. It had never been seen before"⁹⁴. That an acting President should have to step aside before a Conference that proclaimed itself to be sovereign, that a Head of State should be obliged to explain his actions, that military officers could be challenged by civilians – these were all things even the most optimistic militants would not have been able to imagine at the beginning of the decade⁹⁵. Even among those who are now the most critical of the Conference, a feeling of exceptionality still remains that permeates the interviews, almost despite themselves. This elderly inhabitant of the area around the Petit Marché started out talking about "deceit" and "settling accounts" before comparing the National Conference of Niger to those taking place in other West African countries at the same time:

Ours was an exceptional Conference. It wasn't like the others. [...] It lasted at least, almost three months. It was the longest, longer than Benin or Mali. In Lomé [Togo], when it began, it was one month. Only one month. Eyadema said: "One month, and that's all, and your sovereignty, that's in the hall down there, and it stays down there". Here, they sacked the President of the Republic. They got someone else. The President of the Republic didn't represent anything. The President was separate. They did what they liked⁹⁶.

Of course, the Conference did not enjoy the same reception from every sector of society in 1991. It was monitored especially closely at the University, where students decided to remain on campus for the entire summer. General meetings were arranged in the evenings to talk about the discussions of the day and prepare for the next one with the USN representatives. As one explained, "we built fires in front of the buildings, we drank tea, we quoted Che Guevara and Marx, and we had the feeling that we were heirs to the revolutionaries" The Conference was also very much followed among civil servants, including those who worked far from Niamey. Many said they had listened to the meetings on the radio every day, including this teacher in a village in the centre of the country: "All the civil servants had a lot of hope", he explained, and "this did not only include the civil servants, as their wages helped many family members to live, apart from their wives and children" The widespread distribution of newspapers also testifies to the interests these categories of workers took in the discussions that were under way: the circulation of *Haské* reached 15,000 copies during the National Conference (compared with 5,000 for its first number), figures that no Nigerien news organisation has ever seen since⁹⁹.

The welcome the Conference received went beyond the social classes who were originally the most directly concerned, however, although it is harder to measure. The *Office de Radiodiffusion et de Télévision du Niger* (ORTN) broadcast the meetings daily in the country's various national languages, which enabled those who did not speak French to follow the discussions. What was new in this case compared with the usual relation to news needs to be measured: up to then, it had left little room for the unexpected because it was filtered by the authorities, and when something unexpected arose that might cause problems for the government, it took a few days for news to spread throughout the entire country, as the (fixed)

⁹⁴ Interview with A., a journalist and cartoonist, Niamey, 1 March 2019.

⁹⁵ Interview with I., a former member of the USN executive, Niamey, 7 March 2019.

⁹⁶ Interview with S., a former soldier, Niamey, 5 March 2019.

⁹⁷ Interview with A., a former member of the USN, Niamey, 4 March 2019.

⁹⁸ Interview with W. a former teacher, Niamey, 28 February 2019

⁹⁹ Marie-Soleil Frère, *Presse et démocratie en Afrique francophone. Les mots et les maux de la transition au Bénin et au Niger* (Paris, 2000), p. 124.

telephone system was underdeveloped¹⁰⁰. The National Conference gave many Nigeriens the chance to learn about things in real time for the first time in the country's history: the extraordinary return of a former adviser to Kountché who had left to take refuge in Belgium after an attempted coup d'état aroused especially keen interest, to the point where audiocassettes of his declarations would be sold in the country's markets the following year¹⁰¹. Across the whole country, revelations about the past and decisions to be taken on the future were the subject of informal discussions: it was in this context that "fada" developed, informal meeting groups of young people – the word refers more to a subordinate position than to certain age range – where everyday events and politics were discussed while sharing tea¹⁰².

The anticipated decisions included both the implementation of democracy and the direction to be taken by economic policies, as rejection of the structural adjustment had played a significant role in the fall of the military regime. At the Conference, the SAP went through numerous interventions, beginning with Ali Sabou's opening address, in which he justified its adoption even before "[declaring] the meeting open" 103. Conversely, every – or nearly every – party rejected it in its general policy statement, in particular the party that would win the general election a year later, which submitted "the unsuitability of the economic model proposed by the Bretton Woods institutions" as evidence¹⁰⁴. The statement by Amadou Cissé, a World Bank official speaking in the name of the international organisations, was one of the only ones to be whistled, if we are to believe the messages from the rapporteurs, who took note of everything that happened in the hall in the same way as they did with discussions in the National Assembly¹⁰⁵. One specific day, 2 October 1991, was dedicated entirely to the adjustment. The rapporteur-general introduced discussions by stating that "the plenary assembly has not provided sufficient concrete alternative measures to the structural adjustment, whereas the public finance deficit is estimated to be 100 billion CFA Francs" 106. The participants who took turns at the podium advocated counting on the country's own resources, including taxing the informal sector, renegotiating uranium prices, recovering debts incurred by domestic companies with the State, and above all reimbursing funds diverted by senior members of the military regime. At the end of the day, the Chair of the Economic Committee reached the following conclusion:

"the structural adjustment in its current form is rejected by a majority, and the discussions have only confirmed this. Together with the structural adjustment, lowering of the wage bill, privatisation of domestic companies and staff reductions are also rejected" 107.

¹⁰⁰ There was one fixed telephone line for every 570 inhabitants at the end of the 1980s (Direction de la statistique et de la démographie, *Annuaire statistique*, p. 141).

¹⁰¹ Interview with B., a DVD seller in the area of the Grand Marché, Niamey, 3 March 2019; "Bonkano prêt à débarquer à Niamey", *Sahel Dimanche*, 11 October 1991.

¹⁰² Florence Boyer, "Faire fada" à Niamey (Niger): un espace de transgression silencieuse?" *Carnets de géographes*, online, no. 7 (2014).

¹⁰³ ANN, 1W3.1, National Conference, opening address by Ali Saibou, President of the Republic, 29 July 1991.

¹⁰⁴ ANN, 1W4.15, National Conference, general policy statement of the PNDS-Tarayya, 12 August 1991

¹⁰⁵ ANN, 1W5.18, National Conference, speech by Amadou Cissé, World Bank official, undated.

¹⁰⁶ ANN, 1W9.6, National Conference, report of discussions of 2 October 1991

¹⁰⁷ ANN, 1W9.6, National Conference, speech by Jackou Sanoussi, Chair of the Economic Committee, 2 October 1991.

The National Conference ended on 3 November 1991. In his closing speech, the new Prime Minister, who was elected by the delegates to lead a transition government until the next elections, stated that the conference had "achieved [...] cardinal reforms that will make Niger a country that has signed an unlimited lease with democracy" One might find these words ludicrous today, in a country that saw three military coups d'état and a constitutional coup in the twenty following years. However, apart from the fact that other futures might have been possible, one might also view the Nigerien National Conference as the culmination of social struggles that could never have been predicted to be possible a few years earlier. This moment needs to be interpreted in relation to its past, not only to what came after. As the Nigerien political scientist Malam Souley Adji remarked when suggesting that we look at how this event was perceived by its contemporaries, "The important thing is that it happened, because [that it would happen] was not at all evident. The fact that things didn't work later is a different story" 109.

TINA in Niger¹¹⁰

A public debt can be measured, but how is it possible to measure the cost of popular disaffection with a regime that emerged out of social movements? On the one hand, there are the cold, hard facts of budget statistics that clearly show what needs to be done, while on the other there are things that cannot easily be quantified, such as political feelings and social violence. By putting into effect a liberalisation policy similar to the one that had been put in place at the end of the military regime, the government that emerged from the National Conference did what budgetary rationality, with the support of the international financial institutions, instructed it to do. But it also dismissed the exercise of power by people whose role had been decisive in the democratisation process, and who expected something quite different from it. If one looks at the forces at work, one might say retrospectively that there was no alternative to this political decision, *if* one clearly understand it as the outcome of a power relationship: after the fall of the military regime, several different rationalities that opened up to a number of possible ones stood in opposition to each other in Nigerien society.

In the wake of the National Conference, the transition government enjoyed the benefit of a social truce with the trade unions, but not a financial truce with its funders. Barely a month after the Conference had ended, the IMF decided to suspend its support for the country, taking the view that it had breached the structural adjustment agreements entered into with the previous government. This led to reprisal measures from a number of financial partners: the cost of debt service, which represented over half the State's tax revenues, suddenly increased by 20%, and in 1992, the Nigerien government had to repay 11 billion CFA francs that had not been budgeted for at the beginning of the year. More fundamentally, Niger found itself "almost entirely cut off from the various budgetary aid that had previously enabled it to attend to its most urgent matters", in the words of a study carried out for the OECD¹¹¹. The consolidation of public

¹⁰⁸ ANN, 1W3.4, National Conference, speech by Cheiffou Amadou, transitional Prime Minister, 3 November 1991.

¹⁰⁹ Discussion with Malam Souley Adji, lecturer and researcher in political science at the Université Abdou Moumouni, Niamey, 14 March 2019.

¹¹⁰ TINA is the acronym for "there is no alternative", a phrase initially associated with British Conservatives during the Margaret Thatcher era.

¹¹¹ Ann Vourc'h and Laina Boukar Moussa, *L'expérience de l'allégement de la dette du Niger*, working document no. 82 (OECD, 1992), p. 29.

accounts was the first task the Nigerien authorities set themselves. The resources the National Conference had counted on to carry out this consolidation turned out to be far smaller than had initially been hoped, however. Renegotiation of uranium prices with foreign companies was a failure, and prices continued to fall¹¹². The approach taken to recover the funds diverted by former dignitaries, which had raised so many expectations, did not have the expected returns¹¹³. The only significant windfall came from international aid, the Nigerien government's recognition of Taiwan – which is still recalled today by the evocative phrase "Taiwan or chaos" – had an immediate impact, although it did not offset the reduction caused by the break with the international financial institutions¹¹⁴.

At the outset, the regime was supported by the principal social forces involved in the National Conference, as witnessed by the reactions to a first military uprising in February 1992. Troops took over the national radio and the airport, arresting four ministers and the President of the High Council of the Republic to demand that one of their own be freed and that payment of their back wages¹¹⁵. In response, the USTN organised a "dead city" day – that is, a total halt to all business activities – in Niamey. The same evening, a crowd of thousands of people, including workers students and pupils, as well as simple supporters of the new regime, gathered in Place de la Concertation, where they stood up to the soldiers, who fired into the air to disperse them ¹¹⁶. When the night ended, the mutineers freed their prisoners and returned to their barracks. According to the government newspaper, the mutiny "made it possible to revitalise the spirit of the National Conference: [...] popular meetings organised throughout the country, a two-day strike and dead city operations allowed the democratic forces (associations, political parties and trade unions) first to save, and then even possibly to take back control of, the democratic process"¹¹⁷.

In fact, however, the "spirit of the National Conference" was already far off, and democratisation was proceeding in a context of growing tensions associated with the government's budgetary policy. While a new Constitution was submitted to a referendum, the numbers of strikes and demonstrations to protest against unpaid salaries multiplied in the civil service in 1992. The threat that examinations in the education sector would be invalidated, which was brandished by the government at the end of the year to bring the strikes to an end, led to an escalation of the protests. In January 1993, thousands of demonstrators, including pupils, students, parents of pupils and teachers gathered in Place de la Concertation to proclaim their rejection of the "white year". Government and police vehicles were damaged and the courtyard of the presidential palace was invaded by demonstrators after the main door had been forced open, leading the police to intervene with truncheons and tear gas¹¹⁸. It was one month before the presidential election and the general election between the Mouvement National pour

-

¹¹² "Fixation du prix de l'uranium: l'échec", Le Républicain, 28 January 1992.

^{113 &}quot;Commission crime et abus. La montagne a accouché d'une souris", Le Sahel, 9 June 1993.

¹¹⁴ "La semaine de vérité", *Haské*, 1 December 1992. Today, the phrase "Taiwan or chaos" is commonly attributed to Mohamed Bazoum, the Minister of Foreign Affairs in the transition government, although he denies using it.

¹¹⁵ The High Council of the Republic, of which André Salifou was the President, was the legislative body of the transitional institutions responsible for monitoring the political directions defined at the National Conference. The imprisoned soldier was Captain Maliki Bouraima, who had been involved in a bloody expedition against the Tuareg rebellion in May 1990.

^{116 &}quot;La folle nuit", Haské, 13 March 1992.

¹¹⁷ Editorial: "La leçon", Le Sahel Dimanche, 6 March 1992.

^{118 &}quot;L'année blanche consommée", Haské, 28 January 1993.

la Société de Développement (MNSD), which had emerged out of the former military regime, and the main parties of the National Conference, which had joined together in the Alliance des Forces pour le Changement (AFC), whose principal political slogan was "*Canji!*" ("Change" in Haoussa). The adjustment hung over the campaign, even though the Nigerien State was under pressure from the international financial institutions. Just before the elections, "guidelines", including a salary freeze and another reduction in public expenses in particular, were "made known to the transition government by the IMF"¹¹⁹. Without advising people how to vote, the USN warned voters against any step backwards in this tract:

"Niger is preparing for the first presidential elections in its history. [...] Our country is embarking on a decisive phase towards pluralist democratisation. [...] For the USN, the MNSD [would represent] a backward step for our country. For the USN, the return of the MNSD means the SAP, catastrophe. [...] It would be the first sign of a return to the old order" 120.

What made this tract special is that it was undoubtedly one of the last militant texts in which it was still possible to associate the adjustment with the "old order" of the military regime. The elections were won by the AFC against the MNSD, and the government was installed in April under the leadership of Mahamadou Issoufou. A month later, he announced budget economy measures, while also indicating his willingness to reach an agreement with the World Bank and the IMF. Civil service salaries were frozen, even though several civil service bodies were already experiencing significant arrears. The retirement age was reduced, which was viewed as a social regression in Niger. The high school and university academic years were also declared to be "white" because teachers had been on strike for too many days¹²¹.

These decisions, which were taken by the first democratic government in the country's history immediately after its election, consummated the break with the social forces that had led the struggle against the military regime. It also translated into a radicalisation of protest methods. In May, university and high school students, members of the USN, attacked the headquarters of the political parties making up the AFC, destroying all of them except one, which was protected by militants armed with batons and bows and arrows¹²². In June, the energy sector trade unions began an indefinite strike after a World Bank manager announced that it was "unfortunately obliged to suspend disbursements in the electricity sector" in order to defend the "rationale of the adjustment". "This depends above all on the Nigeriens", the manager explained in the Nigerien press¹²³. In July, there was another military uprising in Zinder, the country's second largest city, where the Prime Minister was paying a visit. Soldiers tried to arrest him in order to have their back wages paid and to obtain better treatment. As a reaction, a meeting was

_

¹¹⁹ "Redressement économique et financier. Les préalables au PAS", *Le Républicain*, 12 November 1992.

¹²⁰ AU, USN, tract entitled "Le nouvel ordre", 21 February 1993.

¹²¹ "Programme d'urgence de l'AFC: intention et réalité", *Haské*, 14 May 1993; "Déclaration de politique générale de Mahamadou Issoufou", *Le Sahel*, 24 May 1993.

¹²² "Mise à sac des sièges des partis politiques membres de l'AFC. Les scolaires renouent avec la violence", *Le Sahel*, 19 May 1993.

¹²³ "L'ajustement n'est qu'une gestion maitrisée de l'économie d'un pays", déclare le responsable du département Sahel de la Banque mondiale", *Le Républicain*, 24 June 1993.

organised in Place de la Concertation to "save democracy", but this time it only involved the AFC parties: the trade unions had given up this fight¹²⁴.

In fact, it was the government's economic policy rather than the democratic institutions that now became the central issue for social struggles. It indirectly opposed the protagonists of unequal forces. On the one hand, the trade unions battled against the liberalisation policies imposed by the international financial institutions, while their field of action was being limited by their own government. In September, a law authorised "the collective or individual requisitioning of civil servants in the event of strikes triggered in a vital strategic sector". Unionists were now "obliged not to undertake anything that might frustrate the provision of a minimum level of service" 125. This law also restricted the purpose of strikes to professional interests, which led the government newspaper to proclaim that "every strike of a political nature is illegal" 126. On the other hand, the international institutions and Niger's principal funders multiplied their injunctions to pursue economic orthodoxy. In October, the French Minister of Finance demanded the "return of all African countries into the international financial community", announcing that "not even one cent will be paid to countries that have not made the necessary effort to obtain the signature of an agreement with the Bretton Woods institutions" 127. At the heart of this long-distance struggle was the SAP, which was now a frequent presence in daily discussions far beyond militant circles ¹²⁸. Cartoons on the adjustment became more frequent in the newspapers, like the one in which a man explains that he is going to have to choose between the television and condiments (see fig. 3): the SAP itself had become subject of public debate, and even more, one of the favoured prisms through which to understand the country's political development.



FIG. 3. Cartoon published in Haské on 13 October 1993

21

¹²⁴ "L'objectif des mutins à Zinder. Abattre le Premier ministre", *Le Républicain*, 15 July 1993.

¹²⁵ Présidence de la République du Niger, ordonnance du 3 septembre 1993 portant réglementation du droit de grève dans la fonction publique, *Journal officiel de la République du Niger*, 1993.

^{126 &}quot;Toute grève à caractère politique est illégale", Le Sahel, 7 September 1993.

^{127 &}quot;Économie. FMI, passage obligé", Haské, 1 October 1993.

¹²⁸ Interview with B., an English teacher, Niamey, 2 March 2019.

There are different ways to describe these few years in Nigerien history. One is to explain that the initial objective of the transition government to count on domestic financial resources alone was profoundly absurd, given the country's debt ratio and its dependence on outside aid. The other is to take the view that the Nigerien government could not commit itself to a policy the questioning of which had played a fundamental role in its accession to power – and also in the production of political legitimacy – without cutting itself off from the social bases that had striven the most for democratisation and still remained indispensable to the functioning of an under-administered State¹²⁹. Whatever the version may be, what emerges on both sides is an impression of a conflict of rationales – or absurdities, depending on the point of view one chooses – that cross through the political struggles during those times.

From devaluation to demobilisation

At the end, it was the IMF that won. 1994 marked Niger's return to a new round of negotiations with the international financial institutions that ended with the signature of a "confirmation agreement" in March, just after the CFA franc had been devalued two months earlier¹³⁰. This return cannot be the only explanation for the military coup d'état in 1996. On the other hand, it had a lasting effect on the devaluation of the democratic ideal, while also coinciding with extensive political demobilisation, which, as has been shown in other contexts, also obeys a form of rationality¹³¹.

The decision to devalue the CFA franc, which was made official by the West African Heads of State in Abidjan on 11 January 1994 in the presence of the French Minister of Cooperation and the Managing Director of the IMF, caught the Nigerien population completely unawares. There had been no debate in Niger on this measure, which had a powerful effect on daily lives, even though the country had just had its first free elections: even the very idea of a devaluation had only appeared in the Nigerien press a few weeks earlier, and just a few people understood the meaning of the word in the streets of Niamey¹³². The Nigerien historian Boureima Alpha Gado, who had been a delegate at the National Conference, wrote a column in Haské with the evocative title "It's democracy that's being devalued" 133. The measure immediately resulted in a considerable increase in the prices of consumer products, despite government decrees that were alleged to block prices, and in a lack of cash and food, as retailers suspended transactions while they waited for prices to go up even more 134. The shock affected everyone's spirit: devaluation is one of those events that do not occur very frequent in one's lifetime, but everyone

¹²⁹ In 1990, the Nigerien State had a little more than 37,000 permanent and auxiliary civil servants, an administration rate of 4.5 civil servants for every 1,000 inhabitants. By comparison, the rate was 76 civil servants per 1,000 inhabitants in France, which only included permanent staff, and which is quite low for Europe (Institut national des statistiques et des études économiques, Annales statistiques de la fonction publique, 1945, 1969, 1989, Paris, 1992; Institut national de la Statistique, Annuaire statistique du Niger, 1990-2006, Niamey, 2007).

¹³⁰ "1994: les repères de la vie économique nationale", Le Républicain, 5 January 1995.

¹³¹ On democratic disaffection in Europe, see Céline Braconnier and Jean-Yves Dormagen, La démocratie de l'abstention: aux origines de la démobilisation électorale en milieu populaire (Paris, 2007).

¹³² "Dévaluation du CFA. A quoi s'attend le Niger?", Le Républicain, 23 December 1993.

^{133 &}quot;C'est la démocratie qu'on dévalue", Haské, 14 January 1994.

¹³⁴ "Des commerçants spéculateurs", *Haské*, 14 January 1994. According to official statistics, the average price increases reached 35% in 1994, before continuing at a lower rate in the four following years (Bonnecase, "Politique des prix, vie chère et contestation sociale à Niamey").

remembers where they were when they found out about it. This is what one resident of Niamey, who was ten at the time, had to say about it:

I was small, I remember, we were sent to the mill [to grind millet]. [...] When we arrived, the guy said: "Ah, there's devaluation now, and prices have doubled". We didn't understand any of this [...]. We said: "OK, here's what we've been given". [He thinks] It should have been 25 francs, because I had a hundred francs for four tias to be ground. The guy said: "The prices have doubled. I'm not going to do it like that". At this point, an old man heard us. He listened calmly and didn't say anything. And when he saw the guy insisting, he came over and said: "Ah, it's because they young that you're cheating them. The devaluation doesn't affect you at all. Because up to now, the diesel you're paying for hasn't changed. So it doesn't affect you. You need to grind it like that". [He laughs]. The guy was ashamed, and he did it like that. He paid the price I wanted. That's really what I remember 135.

In addition to the many tensions in everyday interactions, devaluation coincided with an increase in violence during mobilisations. Just before it was made official, small groups of pupils and students armed with rocks and molotov cocktails stoned government buildings and burned vehicles belonging to international organisations¹³⁶. The protests went on for several months before being brutally put down by the police. On 10 March 1994, they went on to the University campus, where students were preparing a demonstration. One student, Harouna Tahirou, was killed by a tear gas grenade fired straight at his head 137. This created strong feelings at the university and in the rest of the city. Some of the students who had been recruited by the PNDS at the time of the National Conference burned their cards in public¹³⁸. Others delivered an ultimatum demanding the resignation of the Mayor of Niamey. An open letter was written for the attention of "Monsieur le criminel" to denounce his responsibility for Tahirou's death, as well as the fate reserved for one of the political forces that had worked the hardest for the democratisation process: "You say we worked together for change. No: WE worked for change, but you, you are just an opportunist who came from nothing, who kills our militants as a way of thanking us"¹³⁹. This death, which occurred just three years after 9 February 1990, had a lasting effect on the students in view of its similarity to the excesses of the military regime. A portrait of Tahirou (see fig. 4) still hangs in front of the UNENUN offices today.

_

¹³⁵ Interview with R., a resident of Kirkisoye, Niamey, 28 February 1991.

^{136 &}quot;Étudiants en furie", Haské, 14 January 1994.

¹³⁷ "La mort de l'étudiant Tahirou Harouna. Il fait dédramatiser la situation selon le préfet-maire Souleymane Abari", *Le Républicain*, 17 March 1994.

¹³⁸ Interview with T., a former member of the USN, Niamey 3 March 2019.

¹³⁹ AU, USN-UENUN, "Lettre ouverte à Souleymane Abari Dan Bouzoua, préfet maire de la communauté urbaine de Niamey sortant, futur résident du camp pénal de Kollo", 22 March 1994.



FIG. 4. Portrait of Tahirou hanging in front of the UNENUN offices

Unlike what had happened three years earlier, however, Tahirou's death did not lead to a rally of dissatisfied people or create the potential conditions for a political crisis ¹⁴⁰. In the months that followed, the workers' unions increase the number of demonstrations demanding wage increases that would make it possible to face the price increases, before beginning an "indefinite strike" on 1 June 1994. It lasted for 55 days, making it the longest the country had ever seen, but it ended in failure ¹⁴¹. As far as pupils and students were concerned, the tendency was clearly towards demobilisation too, even though it was the worst year they had seen since the beginning of the decade in terms of the deterioration in living conditions and physical repression of militants. A final general meeting was organised in July 1994 on the Niamey campus, just before the end of the university year. According to the handwritten notes taken by the secretary of the meeting, there was a very lively debate on the tactics to be adopted:

The differences emerged in broad daylight when the question was asked about the method to be adopted for the struggle. Some believe that blocking the bridge on the road leading to the campus was a measure of no consequence, because those who would suffer the most would be the people whose support we needed, and not the government. This is why they decided that the best method would be to organise a march and a sit-in at the Prime Minister's office. If the police intervened, we should withdraw and block the bridge. [...] This demobilisation is [...] a real handicap for the movement. [...] In the face of this paradox between growing misery and the demobilisation, or even the resignation of the base, there was a tendency towards resignation. [...] In any event, it would be perilous to continue with the movement with

¹⁴⁰ See the Michel Dobry's proposed analysis of a "fluid situation" in which various categories of society intermingle in multi-sector mobilisations, which makes it hard for governments to predict the conduct of the actors, and creates potential conditions for political crises (*Sociologie des crises politiques*. *La dynamique des mobilisations multisectorielles*, Paris, Presses de Sciences Po, 2009, p. 125 et seq.).

¹⁴¹ "L'USTN lâche prise!", Haské, 27 July 1994.

a number of comrades that borders on the shameful and the ridiculous. This is even more justified in the case of arrests, when all our comrades risk being left to their own destiny¹⁴².

Most of the people who attended this general meeting had experienced the victorious mobilisations that had led to the fall of the military regime a few years earlier and the effervescent spirit of the National Conference. Some years later, the era of the possible had ended; it was a time of disillusionment, including among the social categories who had initially been the main drivers of the democratisation process. This was symbolised in 1995 by a cartoon that appeared in *Haské* (see fig. 5), the country's main independent newspaper, which is emblematic of the opening up to pluralism. Two women are remembering that "in Kountché's time, [they had] real peace", before saying "all democracy has brought us is broke guys" 143.



FIG. 5. Cartoon published in Haské magasine, special edition no. 2, 1995

-

¹⁴² AU, USN-UENUN, summary of discussions held on 19 July 1994 (handwritten).

¹⁴³ Cartoon, "Awa et Mariama. 'Ah cette démocratie'", *Haské magasine*, special edition no. 2, 1995.

On 27 January 1996, Colonel Ibrahim Maïnassara Baré, the Chief of Staff, seized power in a coup d'état¹⁴⁴. The National Assembly was dissolved, political parties were suspended and a state of emergency was proclaimed. This coup undoubtedly did not represent the inevitable culmination of this story; other outcomes had been factually possible. It also took place within a shorter timeline marked by the exacerbation of partisan struggles in 1995, which led to the regime's institutions being blocked¹⁴⁵. It was not a return to the past in the strict sense of the word, as if nothing had happened in the past five years, and the new Head of State was quick to give a democratic form to his seizure of power by promising early elections. On the other hand, it marked an evaporation of the political aspirations that had developed at the beginning of the decade: in Niamey, no one took to the streets to save the government under attack, unlike what happened in February 1992 and July 1993. In contrast, the international financial institutions energetically condemned the coup d'état. The day after, Boukary Adji, who had been responsible for implementing the first SAP under Kountché, was named Prime Minister¹⁴⁶. He would be succeeded by Amadou Cissé, who had just led a mission to the World Bank to finalise the implementation of the second SAP¹⁴⁷, which was ready to be signed.

Conclusion: rationality and absurdity in politics

A number of questions arise on the conclusion of this story that I would like to pose beyond the case of Niger alone.

The first is to ask ourselves what it is that populations revolt against, and what drives us as researchers to delineate it, between what these populations explicitly define and what implicitly leads them to act. It is not truly possible to talk about " IMF riots" to qualify the acts of revolt discussed in this article in the same way one might have in other countries at the time¹⁴⁸ if one bases oneself on the meanings revolts attach to their actions. Even though the SAPs gradually revealed themselves to be a cause of the anger in Nigerien society, everybody saw their existence much more through concrete realities than through the prism of an ideological struggle against external forces. Up to the end, it was "the State" rather than "international organisations" or "liberalism" that was the preferred target of popular anger, and in this respect it appears to be fairly nation-centric and state-focused, as it was in other movements I have had the chance to study in West Africa¹⁴⁹. However, this does not mean that the adjustment did not work as a backdrop to this anger even more than I had imagined before I began this research. In this respect, it is undoubtedly an important part of the social history of other African revolts, one that it is important to invest in.

⁴⁴

¹⁴⁴ "Le Conseil de salut national prend le pouvoir", *Le Sahel*, 29 January 1996.

¹⁴⁵ In September 1994, Mahamadou Issoufou resigned from his position as Prime Minister, and the AFC broke up. In January 1995, a general election was won by the MNSD, whose leader, Hama Amadou, became Prime Minister. There followed a year of cohabitation during which the President and the Prime Minister continued to argue about the limits of their respective roles. See Grégoire and Olivier de Sardan, "Le Niger: mise au point".

¹⁴⁶ "M. Boukary Adji, nouveau Premier ministre", *Le Sahel*, 1 February 1994.

¹⁴⁷ "Ajustement structurel. Les dessous de la bonne note", *Le Républicain*, 28 September 1994.

¹⁴⁸ John Walton and David Seddon (eds.), *Free markets and food riots: The politics of global adjustment* (Oxford, 1994).

¹⁴⁹ Bonnecase, Les prix de la colère, p. 255 et seq.

The second question touches on the political economy of democracy as it has affirmed itself in Africa in the past forty years or so. In a good number of African countries, the political liberalisation of the 1990s went hand in hand with economic liberalisation. There was nothing obligatory about this convergence: it was even quite paradoxical for the time, including economically, if one considers the increasingly powerful voices that made democratisation an important condition for development¹⁵⁰: as it happens, liberalisation weakened the nascent democracies, and if these voices are to be believed, it had an adverse effect on the economy. The most important thing, however, is that liberal reforms had already been under way before the political regimes became democratic in many parts of the continent, and even played an important role in the protests against the authoritarian regimes in Niger as it did in other African countries. In other words, when the years of democratisation are today commonly devalued on the streets of Niamey, Bamako and Ouagadougou as having led to a privatisation of the State, a loss of the old rules and a deterioration in living conditions, it is doubly unjust for this time, on the one hand because the transformations people blame were already under way, and on the other because there was nothing that made it obligatory to pursue them a priori under the aegis of the new regimes that were born out of the social revolts.

The third question, which is both more controversial and subjective, concerns the rationale used by the international financial institutions. It is admitted that "things are more complicated than people may believe" and that there is no reason to question the morality of anything at all in a scientific article. Notwithstanding this, when I returned to this moment in Niger's history and decided to look at the sequence of events in depth from the perspective of the sociology of the events, I was surprised to discover the extent to which this story, although it had a clear rationale from the point of view of compatibility, also simultaneously harboured elements that might legitimately seem absurd if one adopts the point of view of the rebels and their aspirations for democracy. I was also surprised to discover how closely the most violent moments of repression under the aegis of the Nigerien state during this period were connected with the chronology of the adjustments, to the point where it is hard not to think that the international financial institutions co-produced the conditions that made this violence possible, even though it was not their intention to do so. Finally, I was surprised that today, these somewhat strange actions – increasing the burden of debt just after democratic institutions had been installed, forcing devaluation the day after free elections that were unprecedented in the history of the countries involved – do not seem to be more of an absurdity, not only from the standpoint of the material consequences, but also through the prism of the deep traces they left in political imaginaries, with the practical impact it might also have. Considering that conflicts of rationales such as this are always possible, it seems to me to be important to reflect on it.

_

¹⁵⁰ Amartya Sen, *Development as Freedom* (Oxford, 1999).